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CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(gavel). . . The Policy Committee for the Council of the County of Maui shall
come to order. This afternoon the Chair will, recognizes the presence of our Vice-Chairman Mr.
Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Good afternoon, Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Good afternoon. We also have present our Chair, Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good afternoon.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good afternoon. And also Committee members Mr. White -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Mr. Guzman -COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Mr. Canon -COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Ms. Crivello -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --and Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair at this time excuses Mr. Victorino. Members, we just have one item for
review this afternoon, it is under Policy Item 1(18) Litigation Matters (Special Counsel
Authorization to Advise and Represent the Council on Potential Misuse of County Funds). Prior
to bringing up any discussion on this matter we will, as required, we shall take up public
testimony. We do have a request for testimony, and so at this time we'll start that portion of this
Committee meeting. Anyone who wishes to provide testimony will be called up by their name
We ask that you state your name If you are representing an entity, to share that information with
us. You have three minutes to share your testimony, and if need be the Chair will allow one
additional minute maximum. So at this time we will ask Mr. Ron Kawahara if he would please
come forward and share his testimony with the Committee this afternoon.
. • .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .

MR. KAWAHARA: Thanks, Riki. Council members, ladies and gentlemen, my name is Ron
Kawahara, and I'm here representing the Cost of Government Commission. I'm the Vice-Chair
of that organization. I'm here in place of Frank De Rego, the Chair who unfortunately had prior
commitments and couldn't make this meeting. The purpose of my testimony is to present the
findings of the Cost of Government Commission in its January 2012 report entitled County
Office Space Requirements and Management Subcommittee. Part of that report dealt with what
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should be done with the Old Wailuku Post Office, so I want to address my comments to that.
The cost...as a representative of the Cost of Government Commission, I'm not here to take sides
whether the County Council or the Administration, I just want to present the findings, again, to
the County Council that the reasons for the recommendation. So what I'm going to do right now
is just read that portion of the report that deals with this specific issue. And it reads as follows,
the Subcommittee recommended "That the Old Wailuku Post Office Building acquired at a cost
of $1,540,000 in August 2009 be demolished and a new office structure built. The 3-floor,
14,700 square foot building is currently used for storage of County records; however, according
to the Old Wailuku Post Office property inspection summary that was prepared by Stan Zitnik
who was a Planning Assistant at the time for the County, the building contains asbestos, lead, and
mold. A new structure with more than three floors would address some of the office space
shortfalls." The reason for this conclusion was that in May 2011 when our Subcommittee started
investigating, the County was spending annually 3 7 million plus in office lease rents, leasing
83,000 square feet of office space. We felt that this was.. .besides the financial and economic
aspect of this, the other problem perhaps just as serious was the fact that several departments
were spread across more than three locations. So that made for inefficient supervision and
inefficiency in the County. As you know the Cost of Government Commission is, works towards
efficiency, transparency, and fairness in the dealings with the public. The Cost of Government
Commission concluded that the highest and best use for this property would be to use this prime
real estate for office space in a multi-story office building. We felt that if the building was
rehabilitated...let me just back up a little bit. Mr. Zitnik in that report cited four possible
options: leave the space as is; two, warehouse plan; three, warehouse and office combination;
and four, demolition and a new building construction. As I mentioned, the Cost of Government
Commission opted for the last option which was the demolition and new building construction.
Remember, this is prime real estate, to use it for storage or warehouse space is certainly
underutilizing a valuable piece of property such as this. At the same time, the Committee
recognized that any development in Wailuku is simply a part of a larger master plan. That's in
the Wailuku Redevelopment Area and under the auspices of the Maui Redevelopment Agency.
So we felt that this was a desirable addition to the master plan. It would solve the County's
issue, save public funds in the long time. I did a rough calculation that basically said that the
$3 7 million, if the County floated a 20-year loan at 6 percent which is high, you could get $45
million and use that for construction, save monies in the long term, make the County
departments more efficient, and serve the public interest. So that's basically the genesis of my
report.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Mr. Kawahara, can you kind of wind it up, please.
MR. KAWAHARA: I'm wound up. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. I appreciate your presence. One second, please. Mr. Kawahara, I
would ask if...first I would please, happy to recognize Mr. Victorino, his presence at this
Committee meeting this afternoon.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good afternoon, Chair. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Any of you would like to have a clarification of Mr. Kawahara's testimony this
afternoon as he presented? Okay. Having none, Mr. Kawahara, thank you once again for sharing
those -MR. KAWAHARA: Thank you for having me.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --comments with the Committee. I will now ask Mr. Medina, Rick Medina to
please come forward and share his testimony with the Committee, please.
MR. MEDINA: Thank you, Chairman Hokama, Members of the Council. I'm Rick Medina of
Wailuku, and I'm here to speak in favor of hiring special counsel to further investigate the
demolition of the Old Wailuku Post Office. Because according to Councilmember Mike White,
the Council did not provide the Mayor with the legal right to pay for the cost of demolition. I
might ask, are there other illegal expenditures made by this Administration? I've heard that there
are a quite a few but I'm not at liberty at this time to say what they are. Now this appears to me
to be a violation of the Charter and it could lead to some devastating penalties. One of the major,
major results could end up with impeachment of the Mayor. The integrity of our elected public
officials is at stake, and the trust and honor we give you to serve us is on the line. The County
taxpayers could have saved millions had the Old Post Office been simply kept as is and
renovated. Over a decade, the County government spends millions of dollars in rental expense
and at the same time has increased the cost of government which causes shortages in the
Retirement Fund which I'm a recipient of and that's why I'm here. I'm being facetious but it is
serious. Well on top of this, ladies and gentlemen of the Council, the Mayor's accepting a 19
percent increase in salary. I believe he can legally defer this raise, and if you ask me, I will tell
you how. Thank you for this opportunity to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Medina. Members, is there any need to, for clarification?
Mr. Medina, could you wait one second. Mr. Couch would like to ask a question for clarification
on the testimony presented.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Medina, and thank you for your service in
these seats as well. When, you had mentioned something about renovation of the Old Wailuku
Post Office, were you aware of the Cost of Government's recommendation to tear it down?
MR. MEDINA: No, I thought it should be torn down, but I didn't have that position today, he did. I
think if you have to do it, if that would be the best option you should do it, but the option that
was done left us with no options to consider.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Any further questions for Mr. Medina? Mr. White.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And when you say consider I'm assuming you mean the consideration
should have been -MR. MEDINA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --as a former Councilman, the consideration should have rested in this
body?
MR. MEDINA: What was the question?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Whether to demolish or not demolish.
MR. MEDINA: I think the money to finance it rests in the Council, within the Council. The Mayor
cannot spend money which you folks did not appropriate. If he does, I think he is liable, and he
possibly could be impeached.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay. Any further questions for Mr. Medina? Mr. Medina, thank you very much
for -MR. MEDINA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --sharing your comments this afternoon. We have at this time Michelle
Del Rosario.
MS. DEL ROSARIO: Good afternoon, Chair Hokama, members of the Council. I come before you this
afternoon to testify in support of the appointment of a special counsel to investigate whether this
Administration misused County funds, and I would even add to that, additional County assets.
What I'm going to speak about this afternoon is information that I have as firsthand experience
and not rumors or secondhand information but things I've actually heard directly or participated
in. This Council.. .not this Council, excuse me, this Administration made a concerted effort over
a year ago to identify projects that were perceived by the public as stale, projects that had been
around for a long time and not had any movement. Specifically what was shared with me were
two projects, Montana Beach and the Old Post Office. Prior to his passing, Chris Hart was a
mentor of mine, and he and I were working together to kind of shake the trees and look at
various projects that had not received recent attention that could be viable projects for renovation
or reuse. One of those projects was the Old Wailuku Post Office. Chris and I had a few
meetings up on the ninth floor with various assistants of the Mayor specifically on this project.
Chris Hart and Partners had submitted a proposal several years ago for renovation of that
building, and I'm sure if you contacted his son Jordan he could pull it out of their archives for
you. When this project came forward, Chris said you know what, we could dust this off, update
it, make it green, come up with new numbers. We were talking in the realm of 10 to 15 million
dollars to renovate this as a green project, including an additional parking structure. Many
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people said that this building could not be saved, could not be renovated or adapted for reuse. At
10 to 15 million dollars that is 50 percent of what's being proposed for a new building, and you
would have had a fully renovated, green, fabulous office use building. One of the items that was
addressed prior to the demolition of this building was the asbestos and mold. Many people said
oh, you don't want to develop that building, that's going to be a horrendous cost. This
Administration paid for the removal of mold and asbestos prior to the demolition of this building
as was required by permits to demolish the building. So that was already done and paid for, and
could have been . . .(inaudible). . . reuse proposals. The second project I spoke about was
Montana Beach. Chris didn't have any interest in this project but I sure did. As a proponent of
sustainability and green construction, I thought what a great opportunity to have this be a
win-win-win. Deconstruct the building, not demolish it. Reuse and resell the materials, and at
the same time involve interns from UH Maui College in the deconstruction process. There is a
sustainable construction program at the university. This would allow job training for paid
internships, the materials would not be going into the landfill, and would have been a win for the
County. Prior to you authorizing the sale of that building at an upset price of 60,000, I submitted
a proposal last July to the Mayor's Office. The proposal was held in abeyance until the bid was
completed, there were no bidders. They came back to me and said yes, we're going to move
forward with your proposal. I worked with this Administration for over a year, I expended
hundreds of hours and thousands of dollars in preparation for moving forward with that project.
I was, received keys, control of the building site, brought general work crews out there on two
occasions to clear the site so that work could proceed. Brian Perry of The Maui News elected to
write an article in March of this year, and Rod Antone was quoted in that article saying Corp.
Counsel's going to wrap up these contracts in the next week or so and we're going to proceed
with Michelle on this project. After that article as demolition contractors came forward and
complained, the County pulled back and cancelled the project that I had worked for and worked
on for a year. I am not going to be compensated for my time, my money, and moving forward
which would have been an incredible opportunity for this County and this Council. I think there
is many examples of misuse by this Administration both in allocation of funds, personnel
resources. I mean how many former Council members are now working on the ninth floor?
How big does the Mayor's Office have to be to conduct its business? I believe the lack of
oversight of additional County assets would be an additional item to add to this investigation by
special counsel.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Del Rosario, can you please start concluding your. . . (inaudible). . .
MS. DEL ROSARIO: I will. I'm concluding on my last point. One example of this is the eight-acre
project owned by the County on Molokai, the Mapulehu Glass House. This project was
purchased by the County, has been left in disrepair, and is almost beyond renovation. The last
item is Pioneer Mill Office Building. The County granted a one dollar a year grant to a senior
organization to renovate and reuse this property. The property's been boarded up for five years,
there's weeds growing through it, birds living in it. They have not provided any of their
quarterly or annual reports, and there is essentially no oversight of this building. So I fully
support the appointment of a special counsel. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. We'll have questions from the Members for
clarification on the testimony. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And thank you, Ms. Del Rosario, for being here. Were
you aware of the.. .I'll ask the same question I asked of Mr. Medina. Were you aware of the Cost
of Government report that recommended demolishing the building?
MS. DEL ROSARIO: I was aware of that recommendation.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. DEL ROSARIO: However -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, that's...
MS. DEL ROSARIO: --Chris and I brought this up last July that the building was built by the Federal
government, was built above Code, was extremely sturdy and strong and could be adapted.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: The other question that I have was the, you brought up the Pioneer Mill
building.
MS. DEL ROSARIO: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That was done in 2007, was it not? In 2006?
MS. DEL ROSARIO: I don't know off the top of my head what year it was done.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It was 2006 'cause I helped...
MS. DEL ROSARIO: I didn't bring my specific file with me.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It was 2006 'cause I helped get that lease.
MS. DEL ROSARIO: You were at Tr-Isle I believe at that time.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, I was never at Tr-Isle. Okay. So this lack of oversight for the last four
years, have you come and testified before Council about the lack of oversight in the, in that
matter?
MS. DEL ROSARIO: No. I actually met -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you.
MS. DEL ROSARIO: --directly with Council Chair Mateo in his office a year ago.
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CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay. Any further questions for the lady? Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. Ms. Rosario, were you given any idea why they
chose not to consider your idea for the reuse of the post office?
MS. DEL ROSARIO: Yes. Several members on the ninth floor who work for the Mayor said the Mayor
was adamant about demolishing the building, because he wanted the public to have visual proof
that stale projects were moving forward and that his Administration was accomplishing things in
furtherance of his reelection.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Any further questions for our testifier? If not, Ms. Del Rosario,
thank you very much for your testimony.
MS. DEL ROSARIO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We'll ask our Hana Office, Ms. Lono, is there anyone wishing to provide
testimony from the Hana District?
MS. LONO: Good afternoon, Chair. There's no one at the Hana Office waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. We'll ask Ms. Fernandez, Lanai, is there anyone wishing to provide
testimony?
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good afternoon, Chair. There's no one waiting to testify on Lanai.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Alcon, Molokai District Office, is there anyone wishing to
provide testimony?
MS. ALCON: Good afternoon, Chair. There is no one here waiting on Molokai to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, ladies. Is there anyone wishing to provide testimony? To please come
forward at this time. Okay. The Staff has notified me that there is an additional testifier. So if
you could please come forward at this time and we'll assist you to ensure that you complete your
paperwork that is required of this Committee.
MR. COVICH: Good afternoon, Chair. Good afternoon, County Council members. I'm going to speak
to...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Please, you need to state your name for the record, please.
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MR. COVICH: Oh, I'm sorry. Michael Covich speaking for myself. My observation over the
last...I've only been on Maui 22 years. My observation is that many times the Council's will is
ignored by whatever Administration. It's put in a spot where.. .well what their.. .you do the
budget, you say how the money is supposed to be sent. I think you have a moral obligation to
the community to make sure that that money is spent the way you've prescribed it. There's other
incidents that go back, I'm not going to get into them, but what I'm trying to say is that the
Council must take a stand. If you guys are going to make a budget then you have to stand by that
budget and make sure that budget is spent the way you've decided it should be spent.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Are you concluded, mister...
MR. COVICH: Yes, I have.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any questions for the gentleman on his testimony, Members? Thank you
very much for your presence -MR. COVICH: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --this afternoon. We have one more request, Rod Antone.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Excuse me.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, Mr. Covich, can you give the lady our paperwork, please. Thank you.
Mr. Antone is our next testifier.
MR. ANTONE: Aloha. Just to clarify the comments to The Maui News involving the...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Please state your name for the record.
MR. ANTONE: Oh, I'm sorry. Rod Antone. Just to clarify the comments made earlier about the
Montana Beach Project. This is the March 6 th Maui News article, Proposal May End Montana
Beach Saga. The quote was, the exact details of Del Rosario's proposal were unavailable
because her submittal was in a sealed bid and wouldn't be released publicly until the County has
a signed agreement, said County Spokesperson Rod Antone after he checked last week with the
Department of Corporation Counsel. As of February 26 th there was no signed contract and the
matter remained with County attorneys for review although they may finish work on the matter
by Friday, Antone said. If anybody needs a copy of this story please let me know. That's it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Is there any questions for Mr. Antone on the testimony he
provided? Okay. Having none, Mr. Antone, thank you very much for your presence this
afternoon. Okay. The Chair has received no other request for testimony, so the Chair unless
there's an objection, will close testimony for today's Policy Committee meeting.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Members. So ordered.
. • .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .

ITEM PIA-1(18): LITIGATION MATTERS (SPECIAL COUNSEL AUTHORIZATION TO ADVISE
AND REPRESENT THE COUNCIL ON POTENTIAL MISUSE OF COUNTY FUNDS)
(CC 13-41)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Before us, Members, is a correspondence dated May 17, 2013 from Mr. White with
an attached proposed resolution entitled Authorizing the Employment of Special Counsel to
Advise and Represent the Council Regarding the Potential Misuse of County Funds. And before
I call on Mr. White to give the Committee some comment on his correspondence, the Chair will
just state some of the parameters I will conduct the discussion today. Is that we are not here to
make a decision on whether or not there was the potential misuse. The question before you
basically is should we receive legal advice prior to making a decision. And so please be aware of
what is before the Committee. We're not making a determination about the project, we are going
to determine whether or not we should seek legal advice. And again, we are in this position
because of part of the attachment is a response dated April 15, 2013, from Mr. Patrick Wong,
Corporation Counsel to Mr. White, Chair of the Budget and Finance Committee. And so with
that I will ask, Mr. White, for your opening comments on your transmittal to the Committee.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I forwarded this to the Committee...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Wait, one second. Can you hear enough for...Mr. White, can you use the
microphone, the Staff would like a clear ability to transcribe.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I thought it was too close. Can you hear okay? Okay, thank you.
Thank you, Mr. Chair. The reason for my transmitting this to your Committee is that I felt it was
important as the Chair of the Budget and Finance Committee that we'd have legal advice on a
very important matter before we take a vote on an item within the Committee, because at this
point we have no legal representation. Unfortunately, the Corp. Counsel decided that they were
unable to render an opinion on whether there was any violation, what the consequences might be,
et cetera. The fact that there is no opinion from them leaves us with no other opportunity for
gaining legal advice. I choose not to vote to support a measure when there remain questions as
to whether the measure itself is based on a foundation that is legally solid. Also, I don't expect
other Members to do or to make a vote in the same set of circumstances. So I look at my
responsibility as Chair as one of not exposing my Members to a vote that they might later find
themselves in jeopardy. So that's the main reason why I sent this to the Committee. 'Cause we
really have two questions today, and one is do we or should we allow ourselves this ability to
gain legal advice prior to moving forward on an important issue or not? I believe we should.
And the, part of that is because we didn't get an opinion from Corp. Counsel. Part of it is that his
opinion suggested that we seek special counsel, so that's what we're doing today through this
resolution. But I'd like to point to, point the Members to two items. One is Item No. 3 in the
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resolution, it's found on the second page, and Item 3 states that the total compensation for the
employment of special counsel shall not exceed $20,000. That was put in place because in some
of our early discussions there was a concern about cost, and I feel that it's appropriate to limit the
cost. The second item that I'd like to draw the Committee's attention to is Item No. 14 and the
last part of that, that section. It states, but shall not initiate. Basically the special counsel shall
specifically advise the Council whether the Council is justified in pursuing the additional
remedies with respect to violations of law that might have occurred relating to the contracts and
expenditure of County funds to demolish the Old Wailuku Post Office and begin Kalana 0 Maui
master plan. But...and this is the important part, but shall not initiate legal proceedings on the
Council's behalf unless the Council adopts a resolution approving such. So the resolution before
you today simply seeks permission to provide legal counsel, legal advice to the Committee and
to the Council. And secondly, to.. .it does not allow further litigation. So it limits the expense to
$20,000 and does.. .and cannot be used to further, you know, further challenge it. So I think
those are important elements for the Members to consider. The second question that we're faced
with today is to what degree are we responsible for providing the checks and balances outlined in
the County Charter? You know we are the ones who pass the budget, and the Mayor is the one
that expends the funds. We can't change the budget once we pass it unless he recommends an
amendment. In this case we passed.. .we accepted his recommendations in the 2012 Budget to
provide funds for the design of the rehabilitation of the Old Wailuku Post Office. And I'd like to
just read what the attachment says. Basically it's a $1.5 million appropriation, and the
description and justification reads, rehabilitation to the Old Wailuku Post Office acquired by the
County in 2009 to allow for occupancy for offices, meeting rooms, and storage. Improvements
anticipated include rehabilitation of roof to prevent water intrusion and extend lifespan, upgrade
50-year-old electrical, removal of asbestos on the first and second floors, removal of lead where
necessary throughout the building, removal of mold in the basement, and to design fire sprinkler
improvements, exterior concrete repairs, and necessary structural repairs. So that is what the
Mayor presented and that is what we approved in the 2012 Budget. The budget could have been
amended up through the end of the year, and so while they were working on plans to demolish
that weren't brought to our attention, while they were working on drafting a contract for the
master planning of the Kalana 0 Maui Campus, they could have come back to the Council. And
I think we probably all would have supported moving ahead with those changes if we were
convinced that the cost of demolition and building a new structure was worth that change. And
one of the questions that was not brought to us was whether or not if we take the cost that is
shown here on the ClP item of $5 7 million with a completed renovation project, the cost per
square foot for the 31,000 square feet of space would have been less than half of what the final
cost would be in the new constructed building. So I believe that's a fiscal decision that should
have been brought before the Council. That said, before we move ahead with the decision on
whether or not to support this, I need to be comfortable that we're doing the right thing. Some
people have mentioned that well the Administration's gotten the message, they know that they
won't do this again, and, you know, unfortunately, Mr. Chair, you've been around a lot longer
than I have but I think we all know that there have been other Administrations that have done
similar things and said we've learned our lesson, we'll never do it again. Well I'd like to.. .if the
Staff could pass this out I would appreciate it.
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CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay. Ms. Hamman, if you'll assist Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And, you know, it's been brought up in these Chambers before, but as
you all recall, there was a Parks maintenance baseyard building constructed of 13,000 square feet
without Council approval, without an appropriation, and without a building permit. And that was
started I believe during the Administration, the first Arakawa Administration. And so I wasn't
here, I don't know what the answer was back then, but my guess is they probably said we've
learned our lesson and we won't do this again. And here we are once again in a position of them
asking for forgiveness since they did not ask for permission. So with that, I'm sure Members
have different opinions than I have, but, Chair, I am, I stand ready to do what I feel is appropriate
as a Council member providing the checks and balances. I think we owe it to ourselves to
understand what took place. I think we owe it to the community to evaluate whether there's been
any wrongdoing, and if there hasn't been, let's move on. But if there has been, that's a decision
that we can make later on. The request for today is simply to allow us to get legal advice so we
can further evaluate whether we are making the right decision, and we need the assistance to
fulfill our obligations as the body of the government that provides oversight and is engaged or
has been given the responsibility to investigate and audit in that oversight responsibility. Thank
you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I'm not...
CHAIR HOKAMA: And before, Mr. Victorino, I'm sorry to interrupt.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. No problem.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Just so that the Members know, the Chair will call on each one of you if you,
should you wish to share comments, so you, everyone will have their equal opportunity. I'm
sorry, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no, and thank you. And I wasn't going to have any comment,
I just want the record corrected. You know Mr. White said after basement, design fire sprinkler
improvements, there is no word "design". And I just want...because we're talking public
information and getting the record correct, you did mention the word "design", and it actually
just says fire sprinkler improvement, exterior concrete repairs, and necessary structural repairs.
So I just wanted that corrected.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That was it. Not that you said anything wrong, but you were
reading it, yeah, so.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And, Chair, if you don't mind my...I think Mr. Victorino brings up
something...
CHAIR HOKAMA: One second, Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Are you done, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I'm done. I'm done. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'm sorry. Yeah, I mentioned the word "design" because the item, the
$1.5 million is noted as design money.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, correct. That is correct under the budget worksheet. That is correct. Okay.
Okay. Mr. Guzman, any comments at this time to the Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair, are we in discussion right now in terms of...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: There's no motion on the floor, is there?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair will not entertain a motion yet.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Well first of all I would have liked to have had Corporation
Counsel here during this Committee meeting just to ask them a few questions, but since they are
not here I have some lingering questions that I would have.. .that I haven't been answered. So...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Guzman, let me first share that, why they're not here. Since this has
become a concern of the Committee and from your Chair's observation of how we've handled
similar matters in the past regarding others, whether it was a formal litigation or not and advice
from the Department of Corporation Counsel under the phrase "ex parte communications", and
reading the April 15 th response from Mr. Wong, I felt that they would be in conflict of interest
right now, and that is why the Chair wants this whole meeting in open session. Because I think
the taxpayers deserve to know what is happening of this discussion. And so Mr. Kushi is in the
gallery, and if there's a specific question that I feel is appropriate for them to respond from this
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Committee, the Chair will allow it. But at this time, again as I said earlier, I believe the
Department has put themselves in a position of, that disqualifies them from being able to give us
a fair comment on the Committee's behalf. 'Cause I believe they've already taken a position to
support and defend the Administrative position, and that is also why this is before us, the
question of whether or not to have special counsel. And that is why you do not see a Corporation
Counsel represented at this desk at this time. And it is also why Council hires Council attorneys.
They do not have formal standing but they understand the law. You are a licensed, practicing
counselor of law, Mr. Guzman, and so I think can appreciate my position -COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --to try and be as fair as possible. 'Cause I am aware of the duties, powers,
privileges, and liabilities of this Committee, and I am here to protect this Committee of those
areas of concern. So please go forward.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I guess since Corporation Counsel isn't here, can
I ask the Chair a few questions? In terms of your experience in handling these type of situations,
could the Committee proceed on with an investigation since we do have investigative powers and
do interviews and so on and so forth because we have those duties and powers and privileges to
do so? Could we conduct it without a Corporation Counsel or a legal counsel, outside counsel?
And my second question would be.. .or I guess a statement, since we do have legislative
experience on the Council as well as the opportunity to have attorneys' input because we do have
attorneys on staff on the seventh floor, Council Services, we do have attorneys there. Not
necessarily getting a legal opinion but doing the research and so on and so forth. Wouldn't that
save us more time and effort or money in terms of hiring someone outside and then that person,
that attorney coming inside and doing the investigation? I just think it would be more
streamlined and more efficient if we were able to do it internally as opposed to bringing someone
from outside and investigating inside. It just seems it would be more efficient.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I understand that, Mr. Guzman, and let me just share that previous Councils has
taken previous Administrations through the use of special counsel and made decisions whereby
the Council took the Administration to court, and I believe the Council has yet to lose a case in
court when it took the Administration regarding various matters of concern. One of the things
that I would say that supports the continuation of consider a special counsel is that our attorneys
are political appointees. Okay. I think the need of the Council to protect the County to ensure
that political pressures or political patronage positions cannot be, should not be influenced or put
our employees in that kind of predicament further warrants us to consider special counsel. You
can have the opportunity of having fresh eyes, they are licensed to practice, they may have
specialty in the areas of concern that our attorneys may not possess. And in the past I think it
has, how it has been set up from...because, you know, the Office of the Chair is the Chief
Procurement Officer for the Legislative branch of our County, and that currently is held by Ms.
Baisa. Past practice has been whereby the Chair has authorized the Director of Council Services
to set up a review panel whereby our County attorneys would then look at the proposals and
solicitations that are received to recommend then back to the Council an entity, a legal entity that
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is qualified to represent the Council's interest. In the past I believe the Council has utilized I
believe the late Professor Van Dyke of the University of Hawaii to do some of the litigation
research and background prior to making a final determination to go to court. So there is prior
practice and for us, templates to follow regarding the use of special counsel. Now just let me
share in response to your question, I'm sorry it's lengthy, Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No, this is good information.
CHAIR HOKAMA: But it's good that, you know, and I've been one of the fortunate ones to have had
the privilege to talk to the County fathers who helped write the original Charter, the
Mr. Sodetanis and others of those caliber. It is my understanding that they wanted a strong
Mayor to be able to do the requirements of this County, but at the same time they wanted a
strong Legislative branch or Council to provide the appropriate oversight when necessary. And it
is for the Council to uphold the standing of law, okay. The ordinance, the budget document is an
ordinance, it has standing of law. That is why we have Section 7 in the Budget Ordinance, if I
recall it correctly, regarding penalty should you not follow the ordinance. Okay. I don't need to
remind any of this Committee that we're already paying $12 million regarding a bad
Administrative decision regarding grading in Maui Lani. Okay. I can bring up Makawao
Highlands, I can bring up the Kihei Aquatic Center, I can bring up Keopuolani Park, issues of
financing and problems of implementing an appropriation. You know we have gone through
many, many, and the Council has continually when required stood up to protect the integrity of
the process and the law. It is difficult for us as a County to require the private sector, the resident
sector to follow our rules and laws of regulation regarding development, permits, and everything
else, and here the County itself will not abide by their own standards, rules, and laws? That is
part of our duties and oversight as Councilors regarding the Legislative branch. So you know in
the long story short, Mr. Guzman, I think the past practice has shown that the previous Councils
have appropriately utilized this tool, and again, the Supreme Court affirmed that only the
Council, not the Administration can hire special counsel for its requirements of oversight. Okay.
And again, this is just to get...the question before us is should we get their advice, period. It is
not whether to put forth an indictment or anything else. But I can tell you as a Member whose
name has been on many lawsuits, yeah, beware that whatever decision we make going forward
for or against, depending upon an individual taxpayer or a class action suit regarding this
potential project against the County, our names depending upon on our decision can be also
placed on their lawsuit, and we will be held liable for that decision. So again, Mr. Guzman, as a
practicing counselor of law I think you can appreciate my comments this afternoon.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No, Chair, I do appreciate your comments. But my only concern was
whether a legal counsel, I mean hiring of an outside counsel at this stage is appropriate. You
know it's always more difficult when we start involving legal counsel in a, you know, prelitigation matter. I would rather that we as a body look into it as an investigatory committee and
gather more facts, because I still don't feel comfortable in terms of are we prepared to._ 'cause it
sounds as though, the tone is that we are prepared to litigate, and...
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CHAIR HOKAMA: No, that's not true, Mr. Guzman. The tone of the resolution is should we retain
special counsel to get advice, advice, not to prepare litigation, because the advice may be not to
litigate. I don't know, that is what special counsel will advise each of us of whether, you know,
'cause the question to litigate or not is not before us because we're not there yet.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah. So...
CHAIR HOKAMA: The matter to investigate, yeah -COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, investigative. We're in the investigative period.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --because the State has adjusted the statute, also it allows the Council, should we
choose to investigate, we have powers of subpoena.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Which was not granted in the past. But I believe if we want to move into an
investigation then we need the appropriate type of legal counselors who can, who are
knowledgeable in litigation, can advise us and present to us the best possible way to conduct an
investigation and the appropriate type of questions, how it is forwarded, presented to those that
we will subpoena to come before the body. And again, in an official investigation Members need
to be aware that if they perjure themselves that is then also another issue that will be taken up in
court. Okay. 'Cause now you're talking, we talk about perjury, not only the misuse of funds but
potential perjury. So I think at that point we will need the appropriate type of legal
representation that can handle that type of judicial.. .if it moves to that judicial arena we need the
appropriate type of attorney that can present our case the best we can in the judicial setting, not
in a Council Chamber for a Legislative decision, because this is not any more a Legislative
decision. This will be a judicial decision based on findings of law, and...findings and conclusion
of law, findings of fact, conclusion of law. That is what the court will decide on, fact, facts to the
investigation and their conclusion as allowed by law, and I think that requires attorneys that can
represent--should we move to that stage--the Council's position as best as we can.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So the purpose of the hiring of the outside counsel would be initially
for investigative purposes?
CHAIR HOKAMA: For this one?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: For this?
CHAIR HOKAMA: For this one is to review. I believe as I understand the, to review the facts
surrounding this appropriation, the current appropriation, how it was adopted through ordinance,
the actual use of the funds and whether or not the special counsel then will make his
recommendations back to the Council. 'Cause Council would be the one that will hire a
corporation counsel, and then it's up to then the Council to decide what it wants to do with that
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legal advice. To take it, to ignore it, but the key is to get appropriate advice from a qualified
legal counselor. And it's like anybody who does a major consideration in their day-to-day life. I
mean you're going to buy a major house, you're going to get financial advice before you
determine whether you're going to move forward or not. You know any major life decision, you
know, common sense dictates you're going to get the best advice you can before you make a
decision, because it is of major importance to the individual or the family. For us, this is an
important decision on the benefit and welfare of whether the taxpayers' money was utilized in an
appropriate way. If it was then, you know, we stop right there. But I think the point we need to
also consider, Mr. Guzman and Committee members, is that in your Chair's opinion this could
have been totally avoided if the process was followed. 'Cause we do have process that allow
revisions to the document, revisions to appropriations, and if that process was followed more
than likely the Chair believes we would not have this meeting this afternoon. Any
. . .(inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Just, Chair, I just for me I would rather that we proceed with fact
finding first, and really get a good handle of what this is all encompassing instead of hearsay
here, hearsay there. I haven't in this, all this time that we've been discussing this, I haven't had
one person from Administration up there that we've called up to ask them point blank what
happened. And so what I read is.. .hearing things and trying to figure them out in a puzzle, but I
haven't been able to point blank ask someone in front of me at Administration what happened.
And so we go from A to Z hiring a legal counsel without really determining what happened in
between there. I mean at this time I feel a little bit uneasy about moving forward without having
more information, and if we're hiring an outside counsel just for fact gathering I'd rather save
the money, work on the Committee, and fact find. That's what our job is, and we can save the
taxpayers' money that way. Fact finding, determining what went on, and then if we need legal
advice we can, we definitely have the avenue and the vehicle to pass this resolution to hire
outside counsel if we want to move forward. But I for one don't have the information enough to
spend 20 grand for a legal counsel to tell me that we need to fact find, because I can do that on
my own. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So your position to the Chair is you are willing to support an investigation?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yes, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for those comments, Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa. Excuse me, Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. This Council has always been...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, I'm sorry. Did I call the, did I call Mr. Couch and pointed you?
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's all right. That's all right. Go ahead.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay. I'm sorry, Mr. Carroll, you have the floor.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you. This Council has always been the watchdog, you can
say if you want to put it bluntly, for the Administration and all of the things that can go on, and
approval of all of the, making sure that all of the things were done correctly whether it's
something like this or Public Works or anything. And we have been very diligent in watching.
In other areas we have, in a legal side often we have had Corporation Counsel, and I have
approved Corporation Counsel many times. However, I feel this situation is unique. I'm kind of
disturbed about the public testimony. Literally looking for efficient expedition of this and that,
and what we have over here that Mr. White distributed about previous Administration. I really
am worried that we're losing the scope of what we're supposed to be looking at. There are
serious concerns, obviously. There was a violation of, if we can call it a violation of what was
supposed to be done. The Administration I feel should have come down here and asked for
permission to do it, to revise what was before them to be able to tear down the building and have
the discussion. And it's a lot of things, but as Mr. Guzman said. . . (clears throat). . . excuse me,
as Mr. Guzman said, we have started the due diligence but I think we are ahead of ourselves. We
have the ability. Do we really need an attorney, an outside attorney at this time? We are required
to do the due diligence. If necessary, perhaps we need an attorney. Corporation Counsel did not
ask us to get an attorney, they did not suggest we get an attorney, they said if we wanted an
attorney we would have to get an outside attorney. And I think that needs to be very clear. There
is no way they suggested we should go get an attorney, and they never would. I would hope that
as Mr. Guzman has said, that we, this Council can do some further due diligence, work with the
Administration, have them over here, have a meeting that, in this Chamber, bring out all the
concerns that we have and let them answer those concerns. If we are not satisfied with those
concerns and we cannot do the mitigation that we think should be done to satisfy the public and
us, then perhaps we do need an attorney to give us an opinion on where to go. I truly do not
think so, I think that we need to work with them first of all to get a very clear idea of what
transpired and get it on the record. We don't have to like it. If we don't like it we can pursue it.
If it comes out to where we can make a different judgment, we can do that. I don't know, none
of us do, none of the nine Members sitting here really know what will transpire if we go along
this line, and I truly think we need to do that. We either need to at this time file this or defer it or
what until it would be appropriate to have this discussion and take further action. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Carroll. And I would just ask the Members, if you look at Page 3
of Mr. Wong's response to Mr. White, he presents four suggestions. 'Cause he, as he states, we
suggest one or more of the following, and number three is to seek and consider a separate legal
opinion on the matter from special counsel retained pursuant to Section 3-6(6) of the Charter. So
that is one of their four suggestions to Mr. White. Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Oh. Thank you, Chair. I guess for me I have...I definitely would
like to know what are, to what degree are we responsible as a Council. I've heard testimony
from the Cost of Government where apparently they must have did their deliberation before
- 18 -

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
May 31, 2013

previous Council to consider demolition. Apparently that wasn't amended to indicate that in the
budget appropriations. I would like, I hope, special counsel if we decide to retain, is to define
rehabilitation for a building. Also with that, I would believe that Administration or management
of this project would have had to put notice, public notice out for bids, actually making note of
demolition. And I wonder if anyone of, who served on the Council prior would have noted that
and could have at that time worked with Administration to say uh-uh, you need to come in for an
amendment. So if we vote on the measures that are before us, will we be in jeopardy? I think I
would like to know that. How responsible, what kind of kuleana or responsibility we have as,
yeah, check and balances of why we're here? And how can we... I'd like to think nothing was
intentional, and how can we make things right if there is a wrong? If there's no wrong then we
don't have a problem. And I think if we have a process that can be set before us to rectify or
reconsider whatever the matter is, we can do that. I can see where my colleagues are coming
from in saying that we're ahead of ourselves, but I believe we knew that this was going to come
before us. And I can consider Mr. Guzman's request to have Administration if they're so willing
to come before us, but I still go on the basis that define for us, special counsel, if, to me, more
especially as to what degree we as Council people are responsible for if we vote on measures in
regards to this budget appropriations, et cetera. That's what I have to say now.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Crivello. Ms. Cochran, any comments at this time?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. Thank you, Chair. And, you know, thank you for the
reminder that today's question on the floor is in regards to getting a legal counsel or not, and I
believe when we did have Corporation Counsel on the floor and was asked point blank, they,
their response is here in our documents that we don't have an answer or care not to.. .whatever it
was. We didn't get a straight answer as Mr. Guzman has been elaborating on, and for me, yeah,
if Administration could just come and explain point blank, but they did not, will not. And their
representative is Corporation Counsel...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: No discussion between the Members. This is between the Member and the Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Corporation Counsel was here as a representative of Administration
and could not give us answers and would not. So, you know, I see the, where, why the question
is on the floor today, and, you know, if there's any doubt in my mind that myself or we, this body
can be implicated in any matter of potential wrongdoing, that doesn't sit well with me, bottom
line. And so if that means our in-house Corporation Counsel cannot give us a definitive answer
as to which way then outside, neutral, you know, body needs to step in and provide those
answers to, and the fact finding as you say, Chair. So, you know, this is a difficult one. I want to
work with, I want to support, I want to believe that things were not deliberately done in a wrong
fashion, but again, those answers have not been brought out. There is no clear cut, you know, as
to yes or no on that. So again, you know, it's a tough one but I just think that I'm glad that this
discussion is being had here today. So thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I just want to remind our Members that
Corporation Counsel is, first duty is to the County of Maui and then to the Council and then to
the Mayor. I think that's what it says in the Charter, so so far the Administration has not been up
there and answered any questions about this. And I with Mr. Guzman agree that we should have
them up here and ask first before we're...I mean it's almost like they're guilty until proven
innocent. So far from what I've been hearing they're guilty until we prove them innocent. And
all we're worried about here or all that happened is the interpretation of one word in this
ordinance, the word is "rehabilitation". And it strikes me odd that the people, couple of the
testifiers who testified in support of special counsel didn't use the word "renovation", they
used..."rehabilitation", they used the word "renovation". If we as Council wanted them to only
renovate that building then we as Council, not this Council but the previous term should have
said renovation or remodel. We said rehabilitation because that's the word they brought in. So
the people who give us that word and then interpret that word down the line, you know, in court-and correct me if I'm wrong, any of the attorneys in the room--the reasonable person test. A
reasonable person says well if they said they're going to rehabilitate and as part of rehabilitation
they've went ahead and demolished, they're the ones that did the wording, not us, we didn't put
any restrictions on. Now if people want to say well rehabilitation doesn't mean demolition, talk
to the EPA and our CDBG Department. If there's brownfields issues where a building is on, is
either putting out toxic waste or is on toxic waste, the rehabilitation of the brownfields includes
demolishing the building and digging out all the dirt underneath. So there can be an argument
for rehabilitation can include demolition. In our own Public Works CIPs it's road rehabilitation,
and when you ask...and it's in, even in the minutes of all the meetings, the Director of Public
Works says yeah, road rehabilitation we completely remove the old road and put in a new. So
they completely demolish a road and put in a new road. Again, the term is rehabilitation. Do we
have to change all of our ClPs for Public Works now to say no, demolition, not rehabilitation?
This is the only thing that we're worried about is the definition and the interpretation of one
word, "rehabilitation". And to go further, if we're not sure about the definition of the word, the
Administration was in here three times, three times. I have the minutes of each of the meetings
saying we're going to demolish this building. We're intending on demolishing this building,
including the Cost of Government issue, when they were here. So three times this previous
Council could have said oh wait, wait, the wording says rehabilitate so you have to come in and
get a change in ordinance. Three times they were told, we were.. .this, the previous Council was
told we're going to demolish, and not once did any Council member, seven of which are still in
this room said no, stop, you've got to change the ordinance. Not once. So I'm, I just...it kind of
smacks of some sort of agenda somewhere now. I don't know what the agenda might be. I've
got Council members here saying thank you, Chair, you bring up a really good point because I
think it's important to, for us to take a look at it and agree to what is the best alternative. I'm not
sure that it makes sense to spend $6 million on an older building which is suppose.. .which is in
such close proximity to the County Building, if another alternative might be to use that space for
a larger building and one that either matches or exceeds the size of the building that we're in
now. That was, Mr. White said that when it was brought up that the building was going to be
demolished. I don't know where the disconnect is on that, the definition of that one word,
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because in the EPA, in our own other ordinances elsewhere, we allow, the word "rehabilitation"
allows for demolition. So I certainly can't support this motion, this big waste of taxpayers'
expense. Fortunately it's only 20K, but if it moves further and further and further because of a
definition of a word that as we all know not every lawyer can agree on every definition of every
word, we're talking a lot more money to find the facts. Why don't we find the facts first instead
of paying somebody else to find the facts?
CHAIR HOKAMA: So are you recommending an —
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I can certainly go with a...
CHAIR HOKAMA: --investigation?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes. I can certainly with a Council investigation, yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Further, any...are you concluded at this time?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, sir. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. I would like to ask for Ms. Baisa's comments, please.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Chair. This is not a pleasant situation we
find ourselves in. It was very difficult to listen to the testimony. For me, I've paid close
attention, I've listened, I've read, I've researched, I've looked in the old documents I have,
looked at what was presented to us when Administration would come and discuss this idea with
us. And I can't find anything that in my opinion rises to the level of potential misuse of funds or
words like impeachment, perjury, hearsay, you know, all these kinds of really tough words are
coming up. And I don't know that what we have before us rises to that kind of a thing. You
know when I think about it, it really comes out as an error. Somebody made a mistake.
Somebody overlooked something, somebody did something that they didn't follow a procedure
or...the outcome unfortunately, and we know the end does not justify the means, but the end of it
is great. You walk out there and you take a look and you say wow, this looks really good. That
building that's been a problem for us so long is gone and there's a real nice looking parking lot
there now. And so when I look at the letter from Pat Wong, my concern is.. .this is the letter of
April 15 th where he answered us about, you know, a legal opinion. Like you so wisely stated, he
recommended four things. What I'm concerned about is why we have decided that No. 3 is the
best, to hire special counsel. I personally am very intrigued with No. 1 which says, reconsider
the matter by amending the Fiscal Year 2012 Budget Ordinance to clearly rectify the use of the
funds, 2012 funds relating to the demolition of the Old Wailuku Post Office and the initial master
planning of the Kalana 0 Maui Campus expansion project and/or, and of course he gives three
others. For me, I would have liked us to look at that first, and so I'm kind of not real excited
about going ahead with hiring special counsel. You know it bothers me that I heard one of the
Members say today well it's only 20,000. I remember sitting in here literally crying over trying
to get $20,000 for Special Olympics, 20,000 is 20,000 of taxpayers' money. So I would like to
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support the idea that we take it upon ourselves to do an investigation, sit down with the
Administration in a meeting, an open meeting and find out exactly what went on here. And if
there is truly some kind of illegal wrong thing then we have to go after it, it's our responsibility,
but if there isn't then I think we should start there and not start at the level of hiring somebody.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. And, you know, it's kind of interesting for me because
April 15 th , you know, it's kind of interesting because at the end of last calendar year was the end
of the Fiscal Year 2012 Budget. So my thought is on No. 1, how do you amend a budget that no
longer exists? So 2, No. 2, I can tell you I'm sending a letter to the State Attorney General,
because General Funds are.. .part of the General Fund makeup is TAT which we get through a
State legislative action. And so I believe the, you know, it's appropriate that maybe.. .and my
letter to the Attorney General will be asking if they would like to provide comment on this
matter. And in no way is that a special counsel, we're not hiring the Attorney General, there is
no contract, there is no exchange of financial resources. But in your Chair's view because of
how I understand General Fund makeup, I'm sending my letter to the Attorney General asking if
he would or one of his deputies would like to provide a comment regarding this matter. You
know the Chair is open, you know, that is one of the options the Charter provides the Committee
is the investigation process.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: And I'll recognize you, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. And of course, you know, now the stronger tool of the body should it move
forward is again, State law authorizing us with the power of subpoena. And therefore, you know,
if that is something that the Committee would like to consider then I would take a, just to let you
know my intent would be then to take a short recess to consult with the Committee attorneys on
whether or not the in-house attorneys that work for us, one, is qualified, and two, will have
sufficient legal standing to represent either the Committee or the Council appropriately should
the investigation be taken to the judicial arena. And again, I do this as your Chair to protect,
again, the duties, powers, privileges, immunities, and liabilities of this Committee and this
Council, this branch of government, that I feel is my responsibility to all of you, to this
Committee, and to our Council. So stating that, I am happy to recognize Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. And kind of waiting for my turn because
. . .(inaudible). . .

CHAIR HOKANIA: Oh, I'm sorry. You're right, Mr. Victorino. Yeah, I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's okay.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: I know you started off but that was. . . (inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: All I was doing is putting the word "design" and that was all
. . .(inaudible). . .

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mister...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I got forgotten from that point forward. That's okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino, I apologize. I am very sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no, no.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Now please, please share your thoughts with us.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, and thank you. And I thank my colleagues because each
and every one of 'ern had a perspective that is very important for the public at large to hear,
including yours, Mr. Chair. I think it's one of those situations that has from time to time come
up. We've sat here, you have spoken many times of the past. We have, Ms. Baisa and I have
been around a long time, Mr. Carroll and others that have seen different issues come up. I agree
with Ms. Baisa and others that an investigation would probably be—internally by us--the best
means to come to some kind of reasonable means to conclude, and if anything needs to be done
from that point forward we'd have the necessary information and facts to go forward. I do agree
also with Mr. White because if you as a person read this and it says rehabilitation of the Old Post
Office, it clearly states that rehabilitation would include prevention of water intrusion, extend the
lifespan, upgrade the 50-year-old...on and on and on. There is nothing that said demolition or
tearing down or replacement of. So and yes, I was here at those meetings. I've been around long
enough to be at most of those meetings when this discussion about demolition and also what the
Cost of Government had recommended. Again, that was a recommendation, Mr. Chair, so it
wasn't something that we agreed upon. Okay. So but all that said, I point no fingers at anyone,
because if there was a mistake let's find out. Like Mr. Guzman said, let's get them here and let's
ask them the questions, and if a mistake was made, hey, let's rectify it and make sure it doesn't
happen again. If the Attorney General has something else to guide us with, well then that's fine
also. We have a number of options at this point in time. I don't like casting a cloud over the
Administration or us as a body not wanting to do what is right for the people, and that I think I
admire you a lot, Mr. Chair and Mr. White, because you always have that fortitude to bring this
forward. We're here to say we support and I say I support an investigation by us, the Council. I
have no qualms in that. And I know you're going to meet with the legal people and then and try
to figure this out. All I have to say is I hope in the future that when we decide things and if
there's a question on our decision making process or there's a question on what's going to
happen, then best we ask it at that point in time. But all said and done at this point, I think an
investigation by this Council in this matter would be wan anted, and that's.. .at this point,
everything I've read, saw, talked about, heard, that's what my conclusion I come up with.
Special counsel and all that, that's maybe another level. Once we get those facts out there maybe
-
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then that's the next level we need to go. So, Mr. Chair, I'll leave it in your hands and our legal
people, and I trust that whatever decision we make today or if there is no decision made today,
the public understands that we are here looking out for their wellbeing in all matters, especially
when it comes to their usage of money that is appropriated by this Council to any Administration
in the.. .now, back then, and in the future. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. And again, I apologize for overlooking your
opportunity.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It's okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You know maybe you gotta wait 'til and ask me at the end to be the first guy. And,
Members, the reason I'm going to take a short recess is that while the specific item before us is
the proposed resolution from Mr. White, if you look under status, the last sentence says, the
Committee may also consider other related action. And because it states that, I just want to know
if we are within parameter to take any other considerations such as the suggestion from a few of
you that you would like the Chair to consider an investigation, if that is within the parameters of
what we can discuss and consider today or if it's more appropriate that we repost to include the
term "consideration and/or of investigation" and whatnot. So, Members, I would ask that you
allow the Chair 15 minutes, and I will ask for a recess 'til 3:10. Is that all right, Members?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We stand in recess 'til 3:10. . . . (gavel). . .

RECESS: 2:55 p.m.
RECONVENE: 3:15 p.m.
CHAIR HOKAMA: .. .(gavel). . . Okay, the Committee shall return to order. Currently we have
Members Carroll, Cochran, Couch, Baisa, and White with the Chair. The Chair...and
Mr. Guzman has just joined us. This is what the Chair will be recommending and asking for the
Committee's support. The Chair will ask for a deferral on this matter. It is your Chair's intent to
prepare for its next meeting of June 17 th to be able to agendize a recommendation also for
consideration besides what Mr. White has transmitted, also a consideration for a formal
investigation. And the Chair is asking for this deferral so that I can prepare and flesh out a
proposal for you to consider, because the Chair believes that it is appropriate for me to present to
you, if it is an investigation, some of the parameters and potentially how that investigation could
be conducted. While the Council will authorize by the Charter an investigation, the Council
could designate back to this Committee to do the work of the Council in investigation of fact
finding and present its findings back to the formal Council. The Committee.. .the Chair's also
considering that the Council can also consider an option of hiring an auditor to conduct an audit
of the project to be presented back to the Council for consideration, and part of the consideration
is that, you know, after reviewing the audit, whether or not it wants to pursue additional
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oversight procedures that is allowed by the Charter or not. But I think it's fair for me to present
to you those options for you to consider and flesh out the parameters of what the investigation
should be, because I don't want it to be overreaching. I want it to be within the purview of why
we are discussing the matter of special counsel this afternoon. So the Chair's open to some
questions. I have been in consultation with our Council attorneys, and for various reasons as in
the past, the Chair will support them that they are not the appropriate group to be special counsel.
And also, you know, the Chair was also thinking, you know, without the Department of
Corporation jeopardizing its relationship with the Legislative branch since I think it was
Mr. Guzman or Mr. Couch that brought up that they represent the County which includes the
Administration and the Council, that maybe we could have avoided this by...avoided them and
to put them in this, what I call unsavory situation and predicament by maybe have recommended
special counsel for both the Administration and the Council, so that they can continue to be the
impartial representative of the people and of the total County. But to me, that, we have passed
that bridge and that water has flowed, so unfortunately that for the Chairman is not a
consideration anymore which is unfortunate. But that is your Chair's recommendation and the
way I wish to proceed, and therefore, Members, unless you have a question for the Chair, the
Chair is going to defer this matter and prepare for me to present to you at the next meeting of
June 17 th a consideration that will be agendized in an open meeting. Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I agree with the direction that you're proposing.
I think it's a reasoned and an objective way to move. I just wanted to have a moment if I can to
respond to some of the spin that Mr. Couch was putting to the word "rehabilitation".
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Now, gentlemen and ladies, the Chair will allow some discussion, but
please, Members, I will not tolerate a debate on this matter today. 'Cause this is not part of...you
know the Chair doesn't see the issue before us to be debated at this time. I think the other
Members who made a point that an investigation that will present facts and information that can
be discussed, and then have the appropriate discussion and debate prior to a decision making is
the appropriate time. But if you are rising on a point of personal privilege, the Chair will allow
you on that point.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, I'm comfortable letting the facts come out as they may. You know
the, but I think it's important to point out that we received a resolution asking for permission to
demolish the Montana Beach House. We received no such resolution on this item. And also the
expenditure, while most of the focus has been on the demolition and that doesn't fit into the
definition of rehabilitation, the other, the majority of the money was spent on the master planning
of the entire Kalana 0 Maui Campus, not the design for just the post office. So there are a
number of things that are out of whack here, and I just wanted to.. .but I agree that we should let
the rest of the discussion take place in the appropriate venue.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino, questions for the Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I heard somebody else say Mr. Chair so I thought it was...
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, you have the floor, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. And, you know, I just want to, you know, and I
don't know, I'll just have to say it. But I'll say this, under your leadership what has been brought
forward I think was very important. I think we're not wasting time or people, the people's
money in trying to really establish what should be done in, from this point forward, what was
done in the past, and how this all comes together, I think is very important. I believe right now
that with your leadership and guidance you'll bring forward something that will be I think for all
of us we can move on. I agree with an investigation of some sort. Having them come here and
talk to us. You know we need to know, we need to know, but most importantly I want people to
understand that in my heart of hearts I want what is really good for the people of Maui County. I
think Mr. White has taken us in a good direction. I think this is where we need to go, but let's
get it done right so that when it's all said and done, future Administrations will know that the
Council is the watchdog, paraphrasing Mr. Carroll's words, and that we will always keep their
best interests in mind no matter what the problem seems to be. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I just want to remind the Members that I really
appreciate your taking it in this direction. And what we are going to be tasked to do is to find
facts. We have to find the facts of what the intent was. You know the Charter says, knowingly
authorizes any obligation in violation of the provisions of this Charter. That leads to intent, and
so we have to make sure that they, there was an intent to knowingly violate the Charter. That's
what we're here to find the facts for. It's better here than in a court of law, because the court of
law, both sides have to spend a lot of money for attorneys. And as I said, attorneys can't agree
on the definition of any word, much less a very controversial word. So I want to thank you for
going, you know, listening to the Members who requested an investigation as opposed to go to
the end game right away, as opposed to let's see what we can find out first. So thank you for
that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other questions or clarification for the Chair from the Members? You
know, Members, this is, again, the public is concerned, and I think we are doing our
responsibility. But one of your Chair's main concern also is to maintain the confidence and
integrity of this government so that our residents, our businesses, our taxpayers can continue to
have full faith and trust in the people they elected to do their business. And for me that is a top
priority that I do not forsake when I accept that oath of office that all nine of us took on
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January 2 nd , and therefore, you can be assured your Chair will continue to move in that manner
to uphold the integrity and credibility of this Committee and this Council at all times. So I will
have a proposal prepared for your review, your consideration, and we can have the discussion on
what to do with that proposal at the June 17 th meeting. With no objections, the Chair will defer
this matter.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Members.
ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.

CHAIR HOKAMA: With no further business, this meeting is adjourned. . . . (gavel).. .

ADJOURN: 3:25 p.m.
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